Minutes of the Meeting of the COMMUNITY AND WELLBEING COMMITTEE held on 13 June 2017

PRESENT -

Councillor Barry Nash (Chairman); Councillor Tony Axelrod (Vice-Chairman); Councillors Rekha Bansil, Kate Chinn, Hannah Dalton, Jane Race, Humphrey Reynolds, Jean Steer, Clive Woodbridge and Tella Wormington

In Attendance:

Absent:

Officers present: Rod Brown (Head of Housing and Community), Ian Dyer (Head of Operational Services), Gillian McTaggart (Head of Corporate Governance), Russell Blackmur (Business Development Manager), Danielle Brown (Business Advisor), Debbie Firmo (Environmental Control Officer) (Items 1-5 only), Rachel Jackson (Licensing, Grants and HIA Manager) (Items 1-5 only), Teresa Wingfield (Senior Accountant) and Tim Richardson (Democratic Services Officer)

1 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

No declarations of interest were made by Councillors in items on this agenda.

2 QUESTION TIME

No questions were asked or had been submitted.

3 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 21 March 2017 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

4 PRIVATE SECTOR HOUSING GRANTS ASSISTANCE POLICY

The Committee received a report proposing a private sector housing grants assistance policy.

Members of the Committee expressed their support for the proposed policy and that they were pleased that it would be available to vulnerable residents. During consideration of the Policy, the following matters were noted:

a) Availability of services to residents who would not qualify for assistance under the Policy. The Committee was informed that the Council's Home

Improvement Agency (HIA) provided a range of assistance to residents who would not qualify for a grant under the policy. This included providing assistance in finding contractors to undertake privately funded works.

- b) Publication and awareness of Policy. The Committee was informed that the Policy would be published on the Council's website, and be featured in both e-Borough Insight and Borough Insight magazines to raise awareness of its availability. Councillors' assistance in raising awareness of the Policy would be welcomed by officers, but it was requested that information regarding it not be disseminated until the Policy had been fully launched. The Committee noted that there were no plans to increase staffing levels as a result of the introduction of the Policy, so it would be necessary to ensure that the service wasn't over-stretched, and that all grants issued could be administered within existing resources.
- c) Repayment of grants in the event of a property sale. The Committee was informed that grants over £1,000 would be registered as a legal charge against the adapted property, and that repayment of that sum would be sought if the property was sold within 10 years of the works being undertaken. This process would be operated with sensitivity however, and a decision on whether to require repayment would be considered on a case-by-case basis.
- d) <u>Minimum age of applicants</u>. The Committee was informed that all applicants for a grant under the Policy would need to be 18 years of age, or older.

Following consideration, the Committee:

(1) Agreed to approve the Private Sector Housing Grants Assistance Policy.

5 USE OF ADVERTISING AROUND THE BOWLING GREENS

The Committee received a report setting out a proposal that Home Ground Bowling Clubs be granted approval to place advertising around their bowling greens, to provide financial assistance to the clubs.

The following matters were considered:

- a) <u>Pilot at Gibraltar Recreation Ground bowling green</u>. The Committee was informed that it was intended to run a pilot of advertising at Gibraltar Recreation Ground initially, to identify whether it created any difficulties.
- b) <u>Procedure for approving advertising</u>. The Committee was informed that the bowling clubs would be responsible for identifying advertisers and agreeing a fee with them, but that the nature of all advertising would require the approval of the Council's Head of Operational Services prior to being installed.

Advertising would be approved for a period of one year and included in the annual licence issued to the bowling club by the Council.

- c) <u>Location and nature of advertising</u>. The Committee was informed that advertising would be located around the outside of the bowling greens, facing inwards. Officers anticipated that small, local businesses were most likely group to be interested in their use. It was also felt that they would primarily be used by sponsors of the clubs.
- d) <u>Implications for officer workload capacity</u>. The Head of Operational Services informed the Committee that the administration of the advertising arrangements (including their inclusion within annual licences for the bowling clubs) could be managed within existing resources.

Following consideration, the Committee:

- (1) Agreed to grant permission for advertising around bowling facilities which are directly managed by the Council, as set out in the report.
- 6 CORPORATE PLAN: YEAR-END PERFORMANCE REPORT 2016 TO 2017 AND PROVISIONAL TARGETS FOR 2017 TO 2018

The Committee received a report providing a year-end update against the Council's Key Priority performance targets for 2016-17, and provisional targets for 2017-18.

The following matters were considered:

- a) Performance during 2016-17. The Committee noted that during 2016-17, it had achieved 12 of its targets and not achieved 4. The reasons for not achieving the 4 targets were detailed within the Committee report and had been considered at length at meetings during the previous year.
- b) Households in emergency nightly paid temporary accommodation 2017-18 target. The Committee noted that the number of households currently in emergency nightly paid temporary accommodation was near to 40, but that the target had been set higher than that, at 50. The Head of Housing and Community informed the meeting that the number of households needing temporary accommodation was affected by factors largely outside the Council's control, and that given this, it was felt that 50 was a realistic target. It was Officers' intention to deliver below the target however.

The Committee noted that a target of 50 was lower than that set in 2016-17, which had been 60. It was also noted that some of the remaining households were very challenging to find permanent accommodation for, either due to the number of family members (which made it difficult to find a sufficiently sized property), or due to alcohol/drug issues.

c) <u>Leisure development strategy – 2017-18 target</u>. Members noted that the delivery of Epsom and Ewell's entry into the Surrey Youth Games was a target for 2017-18 and considered whether other activities (such as the Round the Borough Hike & Bike events) should also be included as

targets. It was noted that whilst not listed as performance targets, the Round the Borough Hike & Bike would still be held.

The Vice-Chairman informed the Committee that the Council's Leisure Developments Team consisted of only two officers, who already faced significant workload pressures to deliver the events currently scheduled.

It was noted that the Chairman would look into whether there were any other elements of the work undertaken to support the Leisure Development Strategy which would be appropriate to include as Key Priority performance targets for 2017/18.

d) Operational Management Plan for King George V recreation ground (Poole Road). A Member of the Committee enquired whether an Operational Management Plan for King George V recreation ground would be produced. The Head of Operational Services informed the meeting that two new operational management plans would be written each year, with Rosebery Park and Ewell Court Park to be completed this year. A plan for King George V recreation ground would be included within the targets for 2018-19.

Following consideration, the Committee:

- (1) Noted the performance reported for 2016-17 in Annexe 1 to the report and did not identify any areas of concern.
- (2) Reviewed and agreed the targets for 2017 to 2018 as detailed in Annexe 2 to the report.

7 OUTSTANDING REFERENCES

The Committee noted the outstanding references detailed in the Annexe to the report.

8 EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

As there were no members of the Press or public present, the Committee did not pass a resolution of exclusion.

9 UPDATE ON CHARGING PROTOCOL - JUNE 2017

The Committee received a report describing the use of charging protocols for the Council's Venues during the 2016-17 year.

Following consideration, the Committee:

- (1) Noted the use of the charging protocols in 2016-17.
- (2) Agreed to the continued use of the protocols.

10 DATE OF NEXT MEETING - 9 OCTOBER 2017

The Chairman reminded the Committee that the date of its next meeting had been changed to Monday 9 October 2017 at 19.30 hours, due to a clash with the Epsom and Ewell Sports Awards on the original date.

The meeting began at 7.30 pm and ended at 8.35 pm

COUNCILLOR BARRY NASH (CHAIRMAN)